

Fanny Bré in the Spanish Civil War (1936–1939): The meaning of nursing care in the international brigades

Cinta Sadurní-Bassols¹  | Gloria Gallego-Caminero²  | Paola Galbany-Estragués^{3,4} 

¹Research Group on Methodology, Methods, Models and Outcomes of Health and Social Sciences (M3O), Faculty of Health Science and Welfare, Centre for Health and Social Care Research (CESS), University of Vic-Central University of Catalonia (UVIC-UCC), Vic, Spain

²Department of Nursing and Physiotherapy, Public Health History Group (GIHS) of the University Institute of Health Sciences (IUNICS), University of the Balearic Islands, Palma, Spain

³Department of Fundamental and Medical-Surgical Nursing, School of Nursing, University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

⁴AFIN Research Group and Outreach Centre, Autonomous University of Barcelona, Cerdanyola del Vallès, Spain

Correspondence

Paola Galbany-Estragués, Department of Fundamental and Medical-Surgical Nursing, School of Nursing, University of Barcelona, Carrer de la Feixa Llarga, s/n, 08907 L'Hospitalet de Llobregat, Barcelona, Spain.
Email: pgalbanye@ub.edu

Abstract

Fanny Bré was a volunteer nurse in the International Brigades, who fought in the Spanish Civil War (1936–1939) on the side of the democratically elected Republican government. The objective of this study is to understand the relationship between Bré's antifascist ideas, her conception of care and the activities she carried out in the Spanish hospitals of Casa Roja (Murcia), Villa Paz (Selices, Cuenca) and Vic (Barcelona). We use narrative biography to describe Bré's personal, political and professional trajectory. To do so, we conducted a content analysis of primary sources archived in Spain, Russia and France and secondary sources that emerged from a thorough literature review. We identified three thematic axes: (1) a concept of nursing in the service of the antifascist struggle, (2) nursing activity for high-quality care and (3) political action for improving hospital organisation and care. The interest of Bré's texts transcends the war in Spain because, in them, Bré questions the neutrality of care by revealing that care can itself be a political act.

KEYWORDS

ethics, history of nursing, political ideology, politics, warfare

1 | INTRODUCTION

Fanny Bré was a French nurse of Romanian origin who served in the International Health Service (IHS) of the International Brigades, during the Spanish Civil War (1936–1939), which resulted when fascist rebel military forces rose up against the democratically elected Second Republic. Our archival research has revealed two texts written by Bré about her experiences, which show her commitment

to the professionalisation of nursing, the French Communist Party antifascism and the Second Spanish Republic.

The first document, entitled *L'Infirmière Volontaire des Brigades Internationale* (sic) ('Volunteer Nursing of the International Brigades') (Bré, n.d.-a), explains how the nurses of the International Brigades could help the Republican cause against fascism. The second text, *Service Sanitaire. Murcie, Ville Paz, Vich (1936–1938)* ['Health Service. Murcia, Villa Paz, Vic (1936–1938)'], dated 8 September 1948, describes Bré's

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs License, which permits use and distribution in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, the use is non-commercial and no modifications or adaptations are made.

© 2023 The Authors. *Nursing Inquiry* published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

experiences in the hospitals of Casa Roja, Villa Paz and Vic. The wide coverage in popular media of the international nurses who travelled to Spain to serve during the Spanish Civil War (fiction, cinema, advertising, photography, etc.) has not been matched in scientific publications addressing the repercussions of their personal and professional trajectories. It was not until the late 1980's that scientific journals began to direct their attention to this group (Anton-Solanas et al., 2018; Gallego-Caminero, 2014; Gallego-Caminero et al., 2015; Nelson et al., 2020; Patai, 1989, 1995; Pérez-Aguado Mdel et al., 2010). A series of autobiographies (which began to be published 50 years after the end of the war) and biographies have helped to make visible the nurses of the International Brigades. The autobiographies include that of Vries (2009), Bingham de Urquidi (1975), Fyvel (pseudonym used by Penny Phelps, 1992) and Silverstein Blanc (1992). The biographies include that of the Australian nurse Agnes Hodgson, based on her personal diary (Keene & Pardo Lancina, 2005), that of the English nurse Patience Darton, who was interviewed by Jackson (2012) when she was in her 80s, that of the New Zealander Dorothy Morris (Derby, 2015) and the text dedicated to nurses of Jewish origin from Belgium (Tuytens, 2019).

Most of these publications refer to the democratic and antifascist motivations of the nurses of the International Brigades. Bré's texts stand out for the fact that she wrote them during and shortly after the war and described her own trajectory in the hospitals where she worked, making it possible to understand the connection she drew between nursing and antifascism. At the same time, her narratives invite us to reflect on the nonneutral, political aspects of nursing care. Although the name of Fanny Bré appears in different works on the Spanish Civil War and the volunteers of the International Brigades, we have focused on her own writings. The objective of this study is to identify the personal, political and professional trajectory of nurse Fanny Bré and to understand the link between her antifascist ideas, her conception of nursing care and the activities she carried out during the Spanish Civil War.

2 | BACKGROUND

The Spanish Civil War began in July 1936 with a military coup d'état, supported by the Church, the Spanish oligarchies and subsidies from Italy and Germany. The Nationalist rebels rose up against the Second Republic, a government elected a few months earlier by universal suffrage and formed by a coalition of leftist parties. The government's difficulties in maintaining order led to an armed conflict between proponents of a military rebellion and the defenders of the Republic. The war expressed intersecting conflicts across several axes, including social class, ideology and politics (Casanova, 2016). The conflict, in which half a million people died, had enormous social and political consequences, which continue to reverberate in contemporary Spain. The war constituted a rehearsal for the Second World War (Preston, 2006, p. 110) and gave rise to a long period of repression under the Franco dictatorship (1939–1975), forcing many Spaniards into exile.

To understand Bré's professional and political role in the Spanish Civil War, we must offer some background on the volunteers of the International Brigades. The Spanish Civil War represented a global

danger, and after the failure of the Nonintervention Agreement, signed at the end of August 1936 to stop Germany and Italy's expansionist policies, a large popular antifascist movement began (Montero, 2011). At the meeting of the Communist International (Comintern) held in Moscow in September 1936, the recruitment of foreign volunteers to support the Second Spanish Republic was endorsed and, on 22 October of that same year, Spain's democratically elected Republican government, the Popular Front, approved the formation of military units of volunteers, the International Brigades. Some 35,000 people of more than 50 nationalities, mostly belonging to the working class, came to Spain to fight with the Brigades (Eiroa, 2012).

In mid-October 1936, the International Brigades created the IHS, which would make it possible to group and track wounded foreigners and facilitate their communication with medical personnel and their families. It also created the first field hospitals for faster care on the Madrid front (Casañ, 2006). In addition to its medical functions of offering health care services to soldiers and treating the wounded, the IHS also engaged in cultural and political activities for the antifascist struggle and the defence of the Second Spanish Republic (Un Falso Concepto, 1938). The cultural and political activities were led by the political commissars of each hospital, and in August 1937, they were unified under the German Arthur Dorf, who became the general political commissioner of the IHS (Llopis, 2020). To support the morale of hospitalised soldiers and help them increase their political knowledge, the commissioners encouraged health professionals to participate in activities such as preparing newsletters, teaching courses, reading and discussing the daily press and galvanising artistic groups (choir, theatre, etc.).

Soon after the founding of the IHS, foreign nurses began to be incorporated into it. Some of them were already serving as nurses in their home countries and some trained as nurses there to prepare to join the war effort in Spain. Joining a war effort as a nurse has generally been an act of patriotism (Choperena, 2016; D'Antonio, 2002; Lee, 2006, 2008), a message that was used by the Nationalist (rebel) side of the Spanish Civil War (López, 2021, p. 147). However, given the global scale of the war, this was often not the case for volunteer nurses who worked on the Republican side. Rather, hundreds of nurses from around the world travelled to Spain to join the Republican side of the war effort not out of patriotism per se but rather out of a concern for larger ideological issues that reverberated in their home countries. Some trained nurses, like their fellow brigade members, were already working in the defence of democracy and antifascism, before participating in the Spanish Civil War. As indicated by the former brigadier Andreu Castells (1974, p. 16), men—and we can add women—'weren't dragged here by organised propaganda. Rather they moved on their own impulse: They did not come to fight for the Spanish Republic, but on the side of the leftist politics of their country'. In this line, the American nurse Ruth Davidow said that she arrived in Spain 'to protest against Roosevelt's policy of nonintervention' (Carroll, 2018, p. 273).

Although there are no general studies on the trade union or political affiliations of registered nurses who were part of the IHS, our archival research on nurses assigned to the International Brigades hospital in Vic (Barcelona), which operated from April 1938 to

January 1939, reveals that of the 46 registered nurses who worked there, 32 (70%) were members of a trade union or political party, of which 24 (75%) were members of the Communist Party (Sadurní-Bassols, 2022, pp. 106–108).

Some of the nurses who worked in the International Brigades maintained their ideological commitment throughout their lives after the war. Among this group were the Americans Irene Goldin, Selma Chadwick, Ave Bruzzichesi (Celada et al., 2009) and Hilda Bell, who participated in World War II. The latter left the Communist Party of the United States and continued her social activism by participating in different environmental and antinuclear movements and in demonstrations against the interventions of the United States in Vietnam, Cuba, El Salvador, Nicaragua, Iraq, Afghanistan and against the Israeli occupation in the West Bank and Gaza Strip (Lugschitz, 2012; Maglin, 2018; Schiborowski & Kochnowski, 2016; The Abraham Lincoln Brigade Archives, n.d.). Among European nurses, the Dutch nurse Dini Heroma (De Leede & Van Veen, 2021) and the Czechoslovak nurse Štefania Polakovicová (Wenzlová) (Schiborowski & Kochnowski, 2016) joined the Resistance against Nazism, while the English nurse Patience Darton participated in Mao's Cultural Revolution (Jackson, 2012).

The fate of many other International Brigades nurses was the French or German concentration camps. Some of them were able to escape, but others died there, such as the German Magdalena Berty (married name: Weber) who was executed on 22 April 1945, 3 days before the liberation of the Ravensbrück camp (Werner & Hilbert, 2015).

3 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

We have used the indiciary paradigm, in which, from both the ontological and the epistemological perspectives, it is essential to make 'explicit the point of view and the involvement of the author' (Serna Alonso & Pons Pons, 2000, p. 30), translated from the original Spanish. We therefore point out our inclination in favour of the cause of the democratically elected government of Spain's Second Republic.

We have used a narrative approach to reconstruct the biography of Fanny Bré from the available sources (Núñez, 2013; Santesmases et al., 2017). Putting together the pieces of Bré's story in its sociohistorical context has allowed us to interpret her possible reasons for leaving France to join the Spanish Civil War effort and to make sense of how she understood nursing, politics and the relationship between the two. We have conducted a review of the historical literature and primary sources, cross-referencing them for veracity as much as possible. We used archival materials from the Russian State Archive of Socio-political History (Moscow), whose material is available online, and the Centro de Documentación de la Memoria Histórica (Salamanca) to obtain biographical information about Fanny Bré and to contextualise her reports about the organisation and functioning of the International Brigades and the IHS. Bré's text *L'Infirmière Volontaire des Brigades Internationale* (n.d.-a) is a two-page typed document that ends with the following phrase: 'Nurse Fanny Bré' (Romanian from Bessarabia). We can confirm that it was written during the Spanish Civil War (1936–1939)

because it is found in the Russian State Archive of Socio-political History between documents dated 3 March 1937 and 4 January 1939. The second text, *Service Sanitaire. Murcie, Ville Paz, Vich* (1936–1938), is a 10-page report (with two pages numbered '7'). Dated 18 September 1948, the document is available online through the website of the Centre d'Histoire Sociale des Mondes Contemporains (Paris). It is also a typed document written in the first person, and, although there is no signature, the name 'Fanny Bré' appears typed on the cover. The triangulation of these two documents with others that we have consulted to construct Bré's biography suggests that they were written by Bré herself. The first text, *L'Infirmière Volontaire des Brigades Internationale* (n.d.-a), documents the author's political vision regarding nursing actions and signals the value of nursing in rearguard hospitals, where we know that Bré worked during her time in Spain. Most nurses wanted to leave these hospitals to work on the war front in autochirs and field hospitals, because they felt that they could be more useful in such places (Patai, 1989). The emphasis that this author places on the importance of basic care in the rearguard is consistent with the perspective expressed in the second document, in which hygiene, nutrition, repositioning and the general comfort of the wounded are exalted as part of the antifascist struggle. In the second text, *Service Sanitaire. Murcie, Ville Paz, Vich* (1936–1938), the hospitals at which the author describes working coincide with the hospital assignments listed for Bré in other sources (Boril & Edo, 1941; Weiner, 1971). Similarly, the author's account of illness and return to France coincide with that of another account about Bré. Because of the correspondences across these documentary sources, we treat the documents as written by Fanny Bré, although we cannot be fully certain that she was their author.

We have used the archival sources only for academic, non-commercial purposes, per our agreement with the Centro de Documentación de la Memoria Histórica.

4 | FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 | Biography of Fanny Bré in its sociohistorical context

Freda Osnas, better known as Fanny Bré, after her second husband Gaston Bré, was born in Călărași (Romania), on 15 October 1907 (Grason & Penetier, 2019) to a Jewish family (Guerra, 2003). In 1926, she left Romania to move to Belgium (Boril & Edo, 1941), at age 19. There is no documentary evidence of why Bré chose to migrate to Belgium, but it seems likely that the anti-Semitic climate in Romania was a factor. During the 1920s, Romania suffered instability due to disputes between the incipient Catholic bourgeoisie and the Jewish bourgeoisie. The improvement of civil rights granted to the latter led to an increase in anti-Semitism. In 1922, there was an altercation between Christian and Jewish students of the Faculty of Medicine of the University of Cluj (Transylvania), following the refusal of Jewish students to perform dissections on Jewish corpses, an activity prohibited by Judaism. In this conflict, Christian students

exhumed several corpses from the Jewish cemetery and took them to the Faculty of Medicine. The revolt moved to the streets and other universities, producing an atmosphere of destabilisation that was exacerbated by the appearance of the Christian National Defence League. This group was created in 1923 and led by the antimonarchist, anticommunist and antisemitic Corneliu Zelea Codreanu (Veiga, 1989).

In Belgium, Bré worked as a seamstress while studying to become a nurse (Guerra, 2003). Although we found no documentation about the precise type of training that Bré received in Belgium, work by Joiris (2009) shows that nursing in Belgium in the 1920s was undergoing a period of change under the influence of the work of English nurses during the First World War (1914–1918). Nursing in Belgium was becoming more secular and more professionalised, as training improved, and an official nursing accreditation was created. Advances in medicine and changes in hospital environments, in which hygiene, disinfection, light and air were important, led to the need for trained auxiliary personnel who would be obedient and submissive, following doctor's orders. These requirements prevented the development of nursing care such as that conceived by Florence Nightingale, which focused on the development of observation skills, compassion and knowledge of hygiene and management within a professionalised field of nursing (Joiris, 2009).

During her stay in Belgium, Bré emerged as an activist. She joined the Syndicat Socialiste and in 1930 she was expelled from the country as a result of her political activity (although no record remains of the specific activities that led to her expulsion) (Boril & Edo, 1941). From Belgium, she moved to France, where she joined the Confédération Générale du Travail Unitaire (CGTU), joining the executive commission of the interunion committee of the eighth district of Paris. She also joined the Parti Communiste Français section for Paris' 8th and 10th districts (Boril & Edo, 1941).

Bré's immigrant status and her need to work were factors that likely led her to become involved in union work and politics. Both the CGTU union and the French Communist Party dedicated a lot of their efforts to the work of immigrants. The CGTU had an Office Main-d'oeuvre étrangère since 1926, a name that was changed to Main-d'oeuvre immigrée in 1932. Courtois et al. (1989, p. 29) attributed this change to the rise of fascism in France during the 1930s, giving right-wing connotations to the term 'foreigner'. 'Immigrant', in contrast, had more 'objective' and 'economic' connotations. A text written by Boril and Edo (1941) indicates that Bré was also affiliated with the Confédération Générale du Travail (CGT), a circumstance that can be related to the disappearance of the CGTU, in March 1936, and the integration of all its members into the CGT. Trade union unification was a strategy of international communism to fight against the rise of fascism in Europe (Larousse, n.d.). Like the CGTU, the French Communist Party also created a central section for working among foreigners in 1926. Immigrant communists were to be affiliated with a party section or organised into subsections based on their nationality or language (Grumberg, 2021).

Despite the economic crisis experienced in France during the 1930s and the large number of foreigners who were in the country,

the arrival of Jews was not seen as a problem, since political asylum had a long tradition and therefore many Jews threatened in other countries were welcomed there. However, the rise of fascism provoked anti-Semitic and xenophobic demonstrations in 1934, following the 'Stavinski Affair', related to the death of the Russian fraudster of Jewish origin Alexandre Stavinsky (Bouju & Dubois, 1992). It also resulted in insults and death threats by right-wing activists against the Jewish politician Leon Blum, after he won the elections as prime minister of the coalition of Popular Front parties in 1936.

Although the exact reasons why Bré decided to go to Spain in 1937 are unknown, it is likely that her decision was influenced by the rise of fascism, the economic crisis and her trade union and political activism. The nursing accreditation that Bré acquired in Belgium facilitated her entry into Spain, which, since the end of 1936, only women with a degree in medicine or nursing could enter (Huber & Hug, 2010). Although this rule was not strictly applied, women had to present a certificate proving that they had completed a nursing course. For this reason, while at the beginning of 1937, Swiss waitress Erna Tanner and dressmaker Frieda Scherrer did not manage to cross the French border (Huber & Hug, 2010), the student of German and Romance languages Dora Kaiser (maiden name Haut) crossed with no trouble, having taken a nursing course in Vienna (Filip, 2011).

With this life trajectory and ideological background and with her nursing accreditation, Bré joined the International Brigades at the rank of a soldier (Karp & Eloesser, n.d.). During the 18 months that she remained in this organisation, she was first assigned to the Casa Roja Hospital (Murcia), where she practised from 15 February to 26 October 1937. From there, she went to the American hospital at Villa Paz (Saelices, Cuenca), where she worked from 1 November 1937 to 8 April 1938. Finally, she was assigned to the Military Clinic of Vic (Barcelona), where she stayed from 11 April to early June 1938 (Bré, 1948).

Bré's report *Service Sanitaire. Murcie, Ville Paz, Vich (1936–1938)* (1948) allows us a glimpse of the precarious working conditions she and other nurses faced. Casa Roja Hospital (Murcia) had been set up in a recently constructed hotel, meaning that hot water was available in the rooms and therefore the hygiene conditions were relatively good (Bré, 1948, p. 2). Villa Paz Hospital (Saelices, Cuenca), however, had been set up in an old-fashioned mansion. It had serious structural deficiencies, despite having modern health equipment, including autochairs and mobile equipment that could be installed in the triage centres at the front:

The hospital was very poorly preserved, there was a lack of water, electricity and heating, only in the month of December was the heating installed. For the two rooms A and B where there are 60 wounded there are two toilets that are in the centre of Room A, where the seriously injured are located. The lack of water often prevents the evacuation of the excrement and patients breathe an unhealthy smell. (Bré, 1948, p. 5)

The cold in Cuenca, which had an average temperature of 7.2°C in November and 4.1°C in December, between 1931 and 1960 (Instituto Nacional de Estadística, 1963), led Bré (1948) to complain about the impossibility of heating the rooms occupied by the hospital and the terrible consequences that the cold had for many wounded: 'Rooms A and B where 90% of the wounded were nothing more than barns that could not be heated properly and a good number of our comrades contracted pulmonary complications often with fatal consequences' (Bré, 1948, p. 7b). The conditions of these units contrasted with those occupied by the staff, located on the ground floor: 'nice well-lit and spacious rooms (various bedrooms, dining room, ballroom, etc.) occupied only by the American staff. The Spanish staff was staying in a dormitory in an annex' (Bré, 1948, p. 7b).

At times, the urgent demand for places in which to care for the wounded led to the occupation of buildings that were still being converted into hospitals. At the beginning of April 1938, as Catalonia was about to be cut off from the rest of the loyalist territory, the International Brigades rushed to set up facilities there, including the Military Clinic of Vic. While the L'Escorial convent was being converted into a hospital, the hasty arrival of a large number of wounded soldiers forced it into operation without having completed the necessary structural reforms, nor having sufficient material and human resources. Bré recounted her arrival in Vic as follows: 'Mattresses were seized, our wounded installed. With boxes, we made cabinets to place the few health supplies that we had brought from Villa Paz. The doors that we didn't need were removed and these were used as tables' (Bré, 1948, p. 8).

The structural deficiencies and precarious conditions were also present in other International Brigades hospitals. For example, the American laboratory technician Dorothy Fontaine referred to the deficiencies presented by the American Hospital of Belalcázar (Córdoba), as it did not have running water or any cooling system to store blood for transfusions (Casillas, 2019). The lack of running water was also a problem at S'Agaró Hospital (Girona) and, according to the testimony of the Dutch nurse Johanna Boverkerk-Maas, sea water had to be used to wash the dishes and floors (Bussot, 2018). In any case, there were exceptions, such as Mataró Hospital, which had the necessary services and where the wounded and sick were well cared for (Xaubet, 2017).

Nurses and other women in caring roles have experienced shortages and organisational chaos in other wars, such as the American Civil War (1861–1986) (Choperena, 2016, pp. 61–64, 2021), the Spanish-American War (1898) (D'Antonio, 2002; Gassner, 2015), the Anglo-Boer War (1899–1902) (D'Antonio, 2002) and World War I (1914–1918) (Brittain, 2019; Graupera, 2018). After the Spanish Civil War, nurses' difficult working and living conditions during World War II have been well documented (Donahue, 1985; pp. 414–415; Immonen, 2013; Manning, 1992; Terkel, 2015, pp. 178–180).

In Vic, Bré fell ill with dysentery and scurvy and was admitted to the sanatorium of Cabrils (Barcelona), which she left on 23 June 1938, despite not being fully recovered (Bré, n.d.-b; Jefe del Servicio

Sanitario Internacional, 1938). From this date until her return to France, in August 1938, Bré performed administrative tasks at the headquarters of the Foreign Medical Aid in Barcelona, at the request of Minkof (Bré, 1948), the nom de guerre of the Bulgarian doctor Konstantin Michev, who at this time was the assistant to the head of the Foreign Medical Aid (Casañ, 2006; Guerra, 2003), whom Bré knew. In terms of Bré's communist political activism, during her stay at the Hospital of Villa Paz, she filled out two applications to become a member of the Spanish Communist Party, the first on 21 December 1937 (Bré, 1937) and the second on 18 January 1938 (Bré, 1938), but we found no record of a response.

On her return to France, Bré continued the antifascist struggle by participating in the Resistance during World War II, as a member of the French Communist Party in hiding. As a result of this work, she was arrested by the special anticommunist brigade of the Préfecture de Police de Paris in March 1943. She was tortured on several occasions and imprisoned in the Parisian prison of La Roquette. After the war, she continued to belong to the French Communist Party and in 1978 she joined the association Amicale des Volontaires en Espagne Républicaine, which in 1996 was renamed Les Amis des Combattants en Espagne Républicaine (2019). Bré died in Drap (Alpes-Maritimes), on 5 January 1993 (Grason & Pannetier, 2019).

4.2 | Texts written by Fanny Bré: Conception of nursing and work in the International Brigades

Our analysis of Fanny Bré's texts reveals three themes related to her vision of nursing and her experiences in the International Brigades: (1) A concept of nursing at the service of the antifascist struggle, (2) nursing activity for high-quality care and (3) political action for improving hospital organisation and care.

4.2.1 | Concept of nursing at the service of the antifascist struggle

In the document *L'Infirmière Volontaire des Brigades Internationale* (Bré, n.d.-a), Bré described the concept of nursing as a humanitarian endeavour, in which providing care was a way of contributing to the antifascist struggle and the victory of the Republican army. At the beginning of the document, Bré (n.d.-a) specified the value that the volunteer nurses of the International Brigades should attribute to the wounded and/or sick soldiers and the need to attend to both their physical health and their morale:

It is to our hands that they bring the precious material, essential for our victory, the mutilated bodies of wounded fighters.

We have the noble task of repairing not only their bodies but also their morale. (Bré, n.d.-a, doc. 161)

Let us never forget that we have before us the Antifascist fighters, the revolutionaries detained at the height of their efforts by fascist bullets and machine guns, that despite the injuries to their inert arms and legs we have before us brains that can and must continue their work! (Bré, n.d.-a, doc. 162)

From this perspective, nurses could participate in the recovery of the wounded and favour their return to the battlefield, using two fundamental tools: the surroundings and the care provided. Therefore, Bré (n.d.-a, doc. 161) considered that any International Brigades hospital 'should represent for our comrade combatants both a relaxing and comforting asylum and the place where he is cared for'. According to Bré, in this environment, nurses had the obligation to prioritise individualised treatment of the injured and avoid routine activities that hindered their recovery. For Bré, an important step in achieving this environment was to change nurses' ways of talking: 'It is necessary for our nurses to remove from our vocabulary this phrase 'It's war!', behind which we sometimes hide our weaknesses' (Bré, n.d.-a, doc. 161). Bré implies that nurses used this phrase as an excuse for continuing to focus on specific care tasks rather than attending to the broader needs of the wounded and sick. Bré used an example to illustrate this type of practice: '... waking up the injured who are not in serious condition at six in the morning to take their temperature (following the established rules)' (Bré, n.d.-a, doc. 161).

For Bré, nursing care should attain good outcomes, both in physical terms and in terms of morale, despite the difficulties of the war. To achieve this goal, Bré (n.d.-a, doc. 162) proposed 'planning everything and a meticulous organisation of work' as in the following example: ... Combining different meals with the same vegetables and do not present the same dish for weeks to comrades who already have little appetite. Being ingenious with the small laundry room and especially with the little water we have at our disposal, so that all our wounded are clean in their beds. (Bré, n.d.-a, doc. 162)

Regarding care for soldiers' morale, Bré explained the importance of nurses encouraging them to participate in cultural activities:

At the moment [the wounded] cannot use lethal weapons, but they can still help the just cause by wielding these powerful weapons: the pen and the word. Let's interest them in cultural work, let's develop their minds, let's show them how much we want to support them [...]. (Bré, n.d.-a, doc. 162)

At the Casa Roja Hospital, Bré herself became involved in politico-cultural activities to encourage patients to join in, 'because the plates and splints sometimes force them to endure a long and depressing stay in bed' (Bré, n.d.-a, doc. 162). For Bré, providing care

also meant collaborating on hospital newsletters, singing in the choir that was created to promote unity among the brigadiers and reading and discussing with the wounded the news of the French newspaper *L'Humanité*. 'Reading our newspaper sparked discussions about events and everyone had reasons to fight harder for victory' (Bré, 1948, p. 3). Other International Brigades nurses also participated in politico-cultural activities in rearguard hospitals. At the International Hospital of Vic, Spanish nurse Encarnación Martos was part of the committee that published the bulletin *Resistir* [Resist], beginning in July 1938 (the last reference to the bulletin appears in September of the same year). Additionally, Spanish nurse Juanita Justo Poveda taught a class for illiterate women who worked at the hospital (Sadurní-Bassols, 2022, pp. 213, 219).

This view of nursing emphasises care for soldiers' bodies and morale, and the measure of success becomes the well-being, restedness and mood of the injured. Bré's proposal is an example of how nurses put their profession at the service of their ideas (Lugschitz, 2012), aiming to provide the best possible nursing care given the circumstances, to contribute to the war effort (Gallego-Caminero, 2014). This view of nursing was shared by Belgian nurse Petronille Saloreá (1938) who worked at the Murcia University Hospital. In her article, *Une infirmière parle de son travail* ('A nurse talks about her work'), she explained to soldiers the importance of sterilisation in surgery and wound care, describing it as a contribution that nurses made to the antifascist effort (Sadurní-Bassols, 2022, pp. 120–121).

4.2.2 | Nursing activity for high-quality care

Fanny Bré's conception of nursing was reflected in her work at the hospitals of Casa Roja, Villa Paz and Vic. Below are some examples that appear in her report 'Service Sanitaire. Murcie, Ville Paz, Vich (1936–1938)' (1948) in which we can see activities aimed at improving the care of the wounded to 'return them to their brigade not only physically strong, but also with a moral and political consciousness even more powerful than before' (Bré, n.d.-a, doc. 162). Casa Roja Hospital was severely understaffed. Two doctors and three nurses treated 300 wounded. The rest of the staff consisted of an administrator, a cook and about 20 Spanish refugee women who worked as cleaners. The lack of qualified personnel and the need to improve care and rationalise work shifts, which could reach 20 h a day, led Bré to collaborate in an initiative to train the cleaning staff to provide nursing care. Despite difficulties due to the illiteracy of some cleaners and the lack of Spanish of the trained staff, the programme managed to train the cleaners in 'the rudiments (foundation) of the nursing profession, that is, knowing first of all how to transport a wounded person, make his bed, wash him, and finally offer initial treatment following hygiene principles' (Bré, 1948, p. 3). Such initiatives to train nonnurses in the basics of care were common in the IHS, and the American Ruth Epstein (Levenson, 1996) and the English Patience Darton (Jackson, 2010) also participated. Although in this hospital, Bré's petition to the manager enabled the hospital to

have access to a 'stock of pharmaceutical products that allowed us to ensure care within relatively good conditions' (Bré, 1948, p. 2), supplies were generally scarce in the IHS. Dorothy Fontaine described the situation as follows in an interview on Radio Madrid, 28 February 1938:

One heartbreaking thing about ordering from our central pharmacy was the lack of ready supplies. Frequently I would receive but half of what I had ordered. Of the supplies to be had in abundance in the United States we were forced to be content with in small amounts. Magnesium Sulphate, Boric acid, Morphine, and gauze. Items which at home are ordered by the hundred pounds are ordered here a few kilos at a time. (Miller, 1975)

At Villa Paz Hospital (Saelices, Cuenca), Bré recognised the work and commitment of 'Comrade Solario' to the wounded, in reference to the American Salara Kea, the only African American nurse who was part of the International Brigades (Ballesteros, 2008):

During the cold the water pipes broke, we got up at five in the morning to collect snow, melt it to be able to wash our wounded. Here I would like above all to cite the example of our Comrade Solario, the only black nurse with whom I worked and who had a great devotion to our wounded. (Bré, 1948, p. 7)

At the same time that Bré recognised the commitment of some nurses, she also wrote about the unfortunate consequences that the disorganisation of the nursing staff had on the care of the wounded at Villa Paz:

Comrade Jean Foliot, who was in a desperate state, was a matter of dispute among the nurses because he relieved himself in bed, this comrade died a week later. Comrade Lucien Foucaul of the eighth district of Paris was crying when nurse Edna fed him to eat faster, she pinched his nose so that he would open his mouth faster, this occurred three days before his death. (Bré, 1948, pp. 5 and 6)

Bré's complaint extended to the medical team. She described the negative effects that the frequent absences of the American surgeons had on the wounded: 'Bouche', in reference to Irving Busch, who was head of the American hospital services at the Villa Paz Hospital, between August and November 1937 (Guerra, 2003) and Edward K. Barsky, founder of the Medical Bureau to Aid Spanish Democracy and was head of American Team No. 1 (Guerra, 2003) and Foreign Medical Aid between May and June 1938 (Casañ, 2006):

Surgeons Bouche and Barsky spent most of the time travelling and the Hospital was run by two American

doctors who were not surgeons, but who learned surgery with our wounded.

So our comrades went to the operating table 5 or 6 times when once or twice would have been enough.

For major operations, such as limb amputations or trepanations, they were attended by Bouche or Barsky and sometimes they arrived too late... (Bré, 1948, p. 7)

Bré's description implies that the doctor's lack of surgical experience led to the wounded undergoing multiple surgical procedures.

Although it is clear that Bré and others incorporated politico-cultural activities into care to boost soldiers' morale, very little research has been done on the centrality of politico-cultural activities and the participation of health personnel and wounded people in them. A notable exception is the work of Lugschitz (2012) about American nurse Ruth Davidow's efforts to organise a competition at the Castillejo Hospital (Saelices, Cuenca) to end disputes between wounded soldiers of different nationalities. Another exception is research by Llopis (2020) that describes a meeting led by the German doctor Max Hodann, a specialist in child psychology, venereal diseases and sexology, in a meeting of the politico-cultural section during his stay as a convalescent at Dénia Hospital (Alicante) (Political action for improving hospital organisation and care). Bré's membership in the French Communist Party gave her access to power structures within the International Brigades and allowed her to work toward infrastructural, organisational and labour changes in the hospitals where she worked. As explained by Bré in *Service Sanitaire. Murcie, Ville Paz, Vich (1936–1938)*, she obtained responses from and sometimes the collaboration of the head of the IHS, Oskar Telge, nom de guerre of the Bulgarian doctor Tsvetan Angelov Kristanov (Guerra, 2003), his assistant Iaroslav Franek, nom de guerre of the Bulgarian doctor Peter Vasilev Kolarov (Guerra, 2003) and Zetar Minkov. These three doctors were members of the Communist Party.

Bré's political savvy was clearly demonstrated in an incident at Casa Roja. During her stay there, the Spanish staff went on strike to demand a salary increase. Bré spoke publicly against the strike, first at a meeting of the political delegates and then at a general assembly of the hospital staff. She argued that '...a strike in the conditions of the moment is to play into the hands of the enemy and the personnel of the military hospitals should be seen like soldiers at the front' (Bré, 1948, p. 4). After these meetings, most of the staff returned to work.

At Villa Paz Hospital, Bré noticed several problems. One problem was disorganisation in the nursing service, such that patients were not assigned to be cared for by a specific nurse. Instead, 'every day and sometimes on several occasions in the same day the assignments of the nurses were changed, which was a great detriment to the wounded' (Bré, 1948, p. 5). Because no single nurse followed any given patient, care routines were difficult to maintain: 'The wounded were dirty and, despite their short stay in our hospital, had sores on

the parts of the body that touched the bed' (Bré, 1948, p. 5). In November 1937, the month in which she arrived at Villa Paz, Bré denounced this situation to its director, Dr Busch, to whom she proposed '...that each qualified nurse be given a certain number of wounded'. In January 1938, the head of the IHS 'gave the order to distribute the work' (Bré, 1948, p. 5), that is to assign to each nurse a set of patients.

Another issue that Bré faced at Villa Paz was the difficulties of communication between nurses and the wounded: 'Most of the wounded were Frenchmen who could not be understood by American nurses' (Bré, 1948, p. 5). In this case, the recipient of the complaint was Dr Franek, assistant to the head of the IHS. At the end of her report, Bré reflected on the disadvantages of the current policy and how they might be addressed:

In the future we have to avoid letting hospitals function autonomously like ours here for the following reasons: since we have wounded people of different nationalities who cannot be understood by nurses who speak only one language, on the other hand the facts mentioned above show you the danger of this policy that has led to the great degeneration of this hospital, despite the small improvements made, it will be necessary to exchange the care staff, that is, to send us some nurses from other languages [...]. (Bré, 1948, p. 6 and 7)

Also at Villa Paz, Bré referred to the importance of working in favour of unity among the members of the different countries that were part of the International Brigades. Her words reveal that conflict between people of different nationalities was an issue that worried those responsible for this organisation: ... I took advantage of a meeting organised in the presence of the Secretary of the American CP [Communist Party], who visited us in December 1937, to raise again the question of 'the American republic within the Spanish Republic' and with his support I was able to straighten out this situation and organise a collective life. (Bré, 1948, p. 7b)

Among the nurses working at Villa Paz, Fanny Bré noted the lack of communication between American and Spanish nurses, the latter of whom had no training and were mostly illiterate. Bré (1948, p. 6) attributed this situation to the Americans' 'national chauvinism', an example of national identity as a source of unity among women (see Lee, 2008). However, Bré's assessment ignored social class and professional identity as factors contributing to relational conflicts among women during war time (see Braybon & Summerfield, 1987, p. 74–78). Through political education and the support of the secretary of the American Communist Party, who visited Villa Paz in December 1937, Bré reported that she was able to 'straighten out the situation and organise a collective life' (Bré, 1948, p. 7b), although

she did not report the specific actions taken. She expressed confidence that the nursing school that existed at the hospital before the war would be reopened and explained that, in the meanwhile, '... the Spanish comrades [female] worked with us and learned to be good nurses' (Bré, 1948, p. 6).

At the Military Clinic of Vic, Bré was commissioned by the Spanish Communist Party to take responsibility for the women of the hospital, and, later, to participate in organising a Committee of Antifascist Women in the city (Bré, 1948, pp. 8–9). The political commissar of this hospital, the Frenchman Maurice Sauvard, in his report to the Foreign Medical Aid, of 24 July 1938, wrote that contact had been established with 'Dones de Catalunya' [Women of Catalonia] (Sauvard, n.d., doc. 30), by which Bré and Sauvard were probably referring to the organisation *Unió de Dones de Catalunya* [Union of Women of Catalonia], created in November 1937 with the aim of bringing together Catalan antifascist women. This organisation was modelled after the *Agrupación de Mujeres Antifascistas* [Association of Antifascist Women], created in 1933 to organise antifascist women throughout the Spanish state.

Bré's experiences at the Military Clinic of Vic led her to denounce the disorganisation that reigned in the kitchen service, during a visit made by Antonio Silva, a member of the Central Committee of the Spanish Communist Party: '...the kitchen had to secure hot water for medical care, hot water bottles for those who had been operated on, etc., it was a real drama to get the bare minimum of hot water' (Bré, 1948, p. 8). In Bré's words, the result of the complaint was that... 'after doing an investigation it turned out that the cook was a fascist, measures were taken against him' (Bré, 1948, p. 8), although we found no reference to the measures taken.

Bré's political work as a member of the French Communist Party allowed her to be part of a network that facilitated her efforts to improve organisation and workplace climate in line with the values of the International Brigades. In addition, her commitment to the party led her to work on behalf of women. Bré's political activism and her profession as a nurse reveal the Communist Party's contradictory attitudes toward women, seeing them as 'emancipated militants and, at the same time, as bearers of traditionally feminine values' (Branciforte, 2009). For example, at the Second National Conference of the Group of Antifascist Women, held in Valencia in October 1937, the Hungarian nurse Anne Marie (who may have been Annamária Révecz [Guerra, 2003, p. 408]) incorporated into her speech the image of the nurse as a mother figure. In her depiction, international nurses substituted for Spanish mothers, caring for their soldier-sons in field or rearguard hospitals (*Nuestra delegación en la conferencia de las mujeres antifascistas*, 1937). The image of motherhood was also used by the Republican government to mobilise women against fascism (Nash, 2006, pp. 68–70), and the care provided by nurses helped to overcome mothers' resistance to having their sons sent to the front. Despite the reduction of women's role to that of motherhood, which was powerful in antifascist propaganda, women like Fanny Bré continued to work as active members of the Communist Party, carrying out politico-cultural activities and strategies that contributed to improving the living conditions of the

wounded and of their nurses. In areas controlled by the Nationalist rebels, authorities also drew on the image of motherhood, but in this case, women only participated in auxiliary tasks that supported the war effort rather than being involved actively in politics, as on the Republican side (López, 2021, pp. 125–126).

5 | CONCLUSION

International nurses participated in the Spanish Civil War (1936–1939) as a way to fight against fascism and to defend the Second Spanish Republic. Fanny Bré's account allows us to observe the political value that she attached to care actions during the war, illustrating the political nature of nursing care more generally. This political view of care, shared by other nurses of the International Brigades, expands our understanding of what motivates nurses to volunteer to work in armed conflicts. While nurses in other conflicts have often been motivated by patriotic feelings, the motives of Fanny Bré and others were internationally oriented. Bré and colleagues, through the care they provided, were working against fascism and the risk of a global conflict (which was already on the horizon and which eventually culminated in World War II). As we know, political structures—broadly conceived—condition who is able to provide and receive nursing care and what form that care will take. In this sense, Bré's story is a striking example of the interplay between politics and care: when Bré used her political contacts and savvy to advocate for patients and for the development of the nursing profession, she was simultaneously advancing an international political cause: the fight against fascism. The case of Fanny Bré invites further reflection on the intertwining of politics and care in other times and places to arrive at a fuller picture of political activism by nurses.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors thank Dr. Susan Frekko for her feedback and for translating the manuscript into English from the original Spanish.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Data derived from public domain resources: The data that support the findings of this study are available in the document 'Supporting information'.

ORCID

Cinta Sadurní-Bassols  <http://orcid.org/0000-0002-2691-835X>

Gloria Gallego-Camínaro  <http://orcid.org/0000-0003-4925-7803>

Paola Galbany-Estragués  <http://orcid.org/0000-0003-3775-1695>

REFERENCES

Amis des combattants en Espagne républicaine. (2019). *Qui sommes nous?: ACER-AVER* [Who are we?: ACER-AVER]. <http://acer-aver.com/qui-sommes-nous>

- Anton-Solanas, I., Wakefield, A., & Hallett, C. E. (2018). International nurses to the rescue: The role and contribution of the nurses of the International Brigades during the Spanish Civil War. *Japan Journal of Nursing Science*, 16(2), 103–114. <https://doi.org/10.1111/jjns.12218>
- Ballesteros García, R. M. (2008). El efecto de cronos: Brigadistas olvidadas por la historia [The chronos effects: Brigadiers forgotten by history]. *Aposta*, 37, 1–41.
- Bingham de Urquidí, M. (1975). *Misericordia en Madrid* [compassion in Madrid]. Costa-Amic.
- Boril., & Edo. (1941). *Bré Freda (Fanny)*. Russian State Archive of Socio-political History, Fond 545, Opis 6, File 836/40. http://sovdoc.rusarchives.ru/Final_s/KOMINT00909/DIR0002/IMG0066.JPG
- Bouju, P. M., & Dubois, H. (1992). *La Troisième République: 1870-1940* [The third republic: 1870-1940]. Presses Universitaires de France.
- Branciforte, L. (2009). Legitimando la solidaridad femenina internacional: El Socorro Rojo [Legitimising international women's solidarity: The Socorro Rojo]. *Arenal*, 16(1), 27–52. <https://doi.org/10.30827/arenal.v16i1.1487>
- Braybon, G., & Summerfield, P. (1987). *Out of the cage: Women's experiences in two world wars*. Pandora.
- Bré, F. (n.d.-a). *Fanny Bré, Enfermera, Cabrils* [Fanny Bré, Nurse, Cabrils]. Centro de Documentación de la Memoria Histórica. CDMH.PS.Militar.
- Bré, F. (n.d.-b). *L'infirmière volontaire des Brigades Internationale* [Volunteer nursing of the international brigades]. Russian State Archive of Socio-political History. Fond 545, Opis 3, File 645a/161-162.
- Bré, F. (1937). *Solicitud de paso o ingreso en el Partido Comunista Español (Sección de la Internacional Comunista)* [Application for passage or entry into the Spanish Communist Party (Section of the Communist International)]. Russian State Archive of Socio-political History. Fond 545, Opis 6, File 1097/11-11b.
- Bré, F. (1938). *Solicitud de paso o ingreso en el Partido Comunista Español (Sección de la Internacional Comunista)* [Application for passage or entry into the Spanish Communist Party (Section of the Communist International)]. Russian State Archive of Socio-political History. Fond 545, Opis 6, File 1541/77-77b.
- Bré, F. (1948). *Service Sanitaire: Murcia, Ville Paz, Vich (1936-1938)* [Health Service: Murcia, Villa Paz, Vic (1936-1938)]. Centre d'Histoire Sociale des Mondes Contemporains. <http://chs.huma-num.fr/exhibits/show/marty-et-les-brigades-internat/marty-et-les-brigades/le-service-de-sant>
- Brittain, V. (2019). *Testamento de juventud*. [Testament of youth]. Errata Naturae y Periférica.
- Bussot Liñón, E. (2018). *Les Brigades Internacionales: L'Hospital Militar Clínica núm. 4 de S'Agaró. Biografía de huit brigadistes internacionals que hi moriren. Commemoració del 80è aniversari (1938-2018)* [The International Brigades: The Military Hospital Clinic no. 4 of S'Agaró. Biography of eight international brigade members who died there. Commemoration of the 80th anniversary (1938-2018)], *Estudis del Baix Empordà* (Vol. 37, pp. 165–207). Dialnet. <https://dialnet.unirioja.es/servlet/articulo?codigo=6645797>
- Carroll, P. N. (2018). *La odisea de la Brigada Abraham Lincoln: Los norteamericanos en la Guerra Civil Española* [The Odyssey of the Abraham Lincoln Brigade: Americans in the Spanish Civil War]. Espuela de Plata.
- Casañ, G. (2006). *El Hospital de Benicàssim en el contexto del Servicio sanitario de las Brigadas Internacionales (Guerra Civil, 1936-1939)* [The Hospital of Benicàssim in the context of the Health Service of the International Brigades (Civil War, 1936-1939)] Coords., *La Sanidad en las Brigadas Internacionales. Healthcare in the International Brigades*. (pp. 161–197). Universidad de Castilla-La Mancha.
- Casanova, J. (2016). *Comprender la Guerra Civil Española* [Understanding the Spanish Civil War] (blog entry). <http://www.juliancasanova.es/comprender-la-guerra-civil-espanola/>
- Casillas Sánchez, F. (2019). *La sanidad con las Brigadas Internacionales en la zona norte de Córdoba durante la Guerra Civil: El hospital americano de Belalcázar (mayo-octubre de 1937)* [Healthcare with the International

- Brigades in the northern area of Córdoba during the Civil War: The American hospital of Belalcázar (May-October 1937)]. Asociación de Amigos de las Brigadas Internacionales. <https://brigadasinternacionales.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/La-sanidad-en-Cordoba.pdf>
- Castells, A. (1974). *Las Brigadas Internacionales de la Guerra de España* [The international brigades of the war of Spain]. Ariel.
- Celada, A. R., González de la Aleja Barberán, M., & Pastor García, D. (2009). *Los internacionales: English-speaking volunteers in the Spanish Civil War*. Warren & Pell Pub.
- Choperena, A. (2016). *Memorias de enfermeras en la Guerra Civil Americana: El camino hacia la profesionalización* [Memoires of nurses of the American Civil War: The path to professionalisation]. Ediciones San Juan de Dios. http://bibliosisd.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/CDH1_Enfermeras_v2.pdf
- Choperena, A. (2022). Mary livermore and my story of the war: A nurse's narrative journey. *Nursing Inquiry*, 29(2), 12423. <https://doi.org/10.1111/nin.12423>
- Courtois, S., Peschanski, D., & Rayski, A. (1989). *Le sang de l'étranger: Les immigrés de la MOI dans la Résistance* [Strangers' blood: MOI immigrants in the Resistance]. Fayard.
- D'Antonio, P. (2002). Nurses in war. *The Lancet*, 360, s7-s8. [https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736\(02\)11798-3](https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(02)11798-3)
- Derby, M. (2015). *Petals and bullets: Dorothy Morris, New Zealand nurse in the Spanish Civil War*. Sussex Academic Press.
- Donahue, M. P. (1985). *Historia de la enfermería* [The history of nursing]. Doyma.
- Eiroa, M. (2012). Brigadas Internacionales: La solidaridad de la izquierda [International Brigades: The solidarity of the left]. In A. Viñas (Ed.), *El combate por la historia: La República, la Guerra Civil, el Franquismo* [The battle for history: The Republic, the Civil War, Francoism] (pp. 265-277). Pasado y Presente.
- Filip, I. (2011). Biographische skizze aus dem Spanienarchiv: Dora und Hans Kaiser [Biographical sketch from the Spanish archive: Dora and Hans Kaiser]. In C. Schindler (Ed.), *Jahrbuch 2011: Politische verfolgung im lichte von biographien* [Yearbook 2011: political persecution in the light of biographies] (pp. 230-237). Dokumentationsarchiv des österreichischen Widerstandes. https://www.doew.at/cms/download/frvd5/jb_2011_web.pdf
- Fyvel, P. (1992). *English Penny*. Stockwell Ltd.
- Gallego-Caminero, G. (2014). Enfermería al servicio de las ideas: Religiosas y militantes [Nursing at the service of ideas: Religion and politics]. In B. Morrone, *Al servicio de las ideas: La enfermería en los procesos populares de liberación en Iberoamérica* [At the service of ideas: Nursing in popular liberation processes in Latin America] (pp. 199-234). Suárez.
- Gallego-Caminero, G., Nelson, S., & Galbany-Estragués, P. (2015). Enfermeras internacionales en la Guerra Civil Española (1936-1939) [International nurses in the Spanish Civil War (1936-1939)]. In M. L. Fernández, & A. C. García Martínez (Eds.), *Un siglo cuidando a la sociedad: Centenario del reconocimiento oficial de la enfermería en España* [A century caring for society: Centennial of the official recognition of nursing in Spain] (pp. 347-352). Colegio Oficial de Enfermería de Cantabria. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/323453796_ENFERMERAS_INTERNACIONALES_EN_LA_GUERRA_CIVIL_ESPANOLA_1936-1939
- Gassner, I. (2015). Heroines of health: Examining the other side of the "splendid little war". *European Journal of American Studies*, 10(1), 2.6. <https://journals.openedition.org/ejas/10784>
- Grason, D., & Pennetier, C. (2019). Bré, Freida Fanny (née Osnas). *Le Maitron: Dictionnaire biographique, mouvement ouvrier, mouvement social* [Bré, Frieda Fanny (formerly Osnas). *Le Maitron: Biographical dictionary, labour movement, social movement*]. <https://maitron.fr/spip.php?article17825>
- Graupera Gil, A. (2018). *El gran crimen: Lo que yo he visto en la guerra* [The great crime: What I saw in the war]. Chapiteau.
- Grumberg, Z. (2021). *Le secteur juif du parti communiste français* [The Jewish section of the French Communist Party]. Cause Commune. https://www.causecommune-larevue.fr/le_secteur_juif_du_parti_communiste_francais
- Guerra, F. (2003). *La medicina en el exilio republicano* [Medicine in Republican exile]. Universidad de Alcalá de Henares.
- Huber, P., & Hug, R. (2010). *Los voluntarios suizos en la Guerra Civil Española: Diccionario biográfico* [Swiss volunteers in the Spanish Civil War: Biographical dictionary]. Asociación de Amigos de las Brigadas Internacionales.
- Immonen, I. (2013). Nursing during World War II: Finnmark County, Northern Norway. *International Journal of Circumpolar Health*, 72, 20278. <https://doi.org/10.3402/ijch.v72i0.20278>
- Instituto Nacional de Estadística. (1963). *Temperaturas medias mensuales en grados centígrados (Período 1931-60)* [Mean temperatures in centigrade (Period 1931-1960)] *Anuario 1963*, 19. <http://www.ine.es/inebaseweb/pdfDispacher.do?sessionId=E9DD117AAF6367B468BA28088B219BF3.inebaseweb01?td=19549>
- Jackson, A. (2010). *Las mujeres británicas y la Guerra Civil Española* [British women in the Spanish Civil War]. Universidad de València.
- Jackson, A. (2012). *Para nosotros era el cielo: Pasión, dolor, fortaleza de Patience Darton de la Guerra Civil Española a la China de Mao* [It was heaven for us: The passion, pain and strength of Patience Darton from the Spanish Civil War to Mao's China]. Ediciones San Juan de Dios.
- Jefe del Servicio Sanitario Internacional. (1938). *A la enfermera Fanny Bré, Casa de reposo de Cabrils* [To nurse Fanny Bré, Cabrils convalescent home]. Centro de Documentación de la Memoria Histórica.
- Joiris, A. (2009). *De la vocation à la reconnaissance, les infirmières hospitalières en Belgique 1789-1970: Genèse, émergence et construction d'une identité professionnelle* [Présentation du livre d'Arlette Joiris] [From vocation to recognition, hospital nurses in Belgium 1789-1970: Genesis, emergence and construction of a professional identity (Presentation of the book by Arlette Joiris)]. http://www.espace-socrate.com/pdfs/a_soinsinfirmiers.pdf
- Karp, E., & Eloesser, L. (n.d.). *Lista de personal de dirección, administración y sanitario del Hospital Militar de Vic* [List of management, administration, and health personnel of the Military Hospital of Vic]. Russian State Archive of Socio-political History. Fond 545, Opis 3, File 709/73-76
- Keene, J., & Pardo Lancina, V. (2005). *A una milla de Huesca: Diario de una enfermera australiana en la Guerra Civil Española* [A mile from Huesca: Diary of an Australian nurse in the Spanish Civil War]. Publicaciones de Rolde de Estudios Aragoneses y Prensas Universitarias de Zaragoza.
- Larousse. (n.d.). *CGTU, sigle de Confédération générale du travail unitaire* [CGTU, acronym for General Confederation of Unitary Labour]. <https://www.larousse.fr/encyclopedie/divers/CGTU/114351>
- Lee, J. (2006). A nurse and a soldier: Gender, class and national identity in the first world war adventures of Grace McDougall and Flora Sandes. *Women's History Review*, 15(1), 83-103. <https://doi.org/10.1080/09612020500440903>
- Lee, J. (2008). Sisterhood at the front: Friendship, comradeship, and the feminine appropriation of military heroism among World War I First Aid Nursing Yeomanry (FANY). *Women's Studies International Forum*, 31, 16-29. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2007.11.005>
- De Leede, S., & Van Veen, C. (2021). *Heroma, Dini. Nederlandse vrijwilligers in de Spaanse Burgeroorlog* [Dutch volunteers in the Spanish Civil War]. <https://spanjestrijders.nl/bio/heroma-dini>
- Levenson, L. (1996). *Ruth Epstein. The Volunteer: Journal of the Veterans of the Abraham Lincoln Brigade*, 19(1), 9.
- Llopis Sendra, R. (2020). *Brigadistes: Les Brigades Internacionals a Benissa i Dènia (1937-1938)*. [Brigadiers: The International Brigades in Benissa and Dénia (1937-1938)]. Universitat de València.
- López Vallecillo, M. (2021). *Enfermeras: Mujeres protagonistas en los conflictos bélicos de la primera mitad del siglo XX en España* [Nurses: Women protagonists of the armed conflicts of the first half of the 20th century in Spain]. Ediciones Universidad de Navarra.

- Lugschitz, R. (2012). *Spanienkämpferinnen: Ausländische frauen im Spanischen Bürgerkrieg 1936-1939 [Women Fighters in Spain: Foreign women in the Spanish Civil War 1936-1939]*. LIT Verlag.
- Maglin, H. (2018). *Hilda Roberts* (Bell). <https://www.geni.com/people/Hilda-Roberts/6000000007331475680>
- Manning, M. (1992). Angels of mercy: The army nurse corps on Batann and Corregidor. *The US Army War College Quarterly: Parameters*, 22(1), 86–100.
- Miller, D. M. (1975). Letter from David M. Miller to Fredericka Martin: Dorothy Fontaine, technician with the AMB, was interviewed by Radio Madrid on February 28, 1938. Tamiment Library & Wagner Laboral Archives. Abraham Lincoln Brigade Archives. Frances Patai Papers. Fontaine, Dorothy (Mardfin). ALBA 131, box 1, Folder 15.
- Montero, M. (2011). El preludio de la Guerra Mundial: Alemanes e italianos ensayaron armas en España y se libró una lucha entre fascismo y democracia [The prelude to the World War: Germans and Italians tested weapons in Spain and a struggle was waged between fascism and democracy]. *El Correo*. <https://www.elcorreo.com/vizcaya/20110718/mas-actualidad/politica/preludio-guerra-mundial-201107181706.html>
- Nash, M. (2006). *Rojas: Las mujeres republicanas en la Guerra Civil [Reds: Republican women during the Civil War]*. Taurus. <http://kcl.edicionesanarquistas.net/lpdf/1255.pdf>
- Nelson, S., Galbany-Estragués, P., & Gallego Caminero, G. (2020). The nurses no-one remembers: Looking for Spanish nurses in accounts of the Spanish Civil War (1936-1939). *Nursing History Review*, 28, 63–92. <https://doi.org/10.1891/1062-8061.28.63>
- Nuestra Delegación en la Conferencia de las Mujeres Antifascistas. (1937). [Our delegation to the conference of anti-fascist women, November 15, 1937]. *AMI: Ayuda Médica Internacional: Periódico del Servicio Sanitario Internacional de las Brigadas Internacionales*, 4. Russian State Archive of Socio-political History. Fond 545, Opis 3, File 737/14-14b.
- Núñez García, V. M. (2013). La biografía como género historiográfico desde la Historia Contemporánea Española [Biography as a historiographic genre from the perspective of contemporary Spanish history]. *Erebea*, 3, 203–226.
- Patai, F. (1989). Heroínas de la Buena Lucha: Mujeres Americanas Voluntarias en la Guerra Civil Española: Poder y libertad [Hard-fighting heroines: American women volunteers in the Spanish Civil War: Power and freedom]. *Revista Teórica del Partido Feminista de España*, 11, 40–45.
- Patai, F. (1995). Heroines of the good fight: Testimonies of U.S. volunteer nurses in the Spanish Civil War, 1936-1939. *Nursing History Review*, 3, 79–104.
- Pérez-Aguado Mdel, C., Bragues, E., de Leiva-Perez, A., & de Leiva, A. (2010). Medicine and nursing in the Spanish Civil War: Women who served in the health services of the International Brigades (1936-1939). *Vesalius: Acta Internationales Historiae Medicinae*, 2010, 29–33.
- Preston, P. (2006). *La Guerra Civil Española*. Debate.
- Sadurní-Bassols, C. (2022). *Infermeres de les Brigades Internacionals destinades a l'Hospital Internacional de Vic: Humanisme i compromís polític (abril 1938-gener 1939) [Nurses from the International Brigades assigned to the International Hospital of Vic: Humanism and political commitment (April 1938-January 1939)]* (Doctoral thesis). Universitat de Vic-Universitat Central de Catalunya. <http://hdl.handle.net/10854/7143>
- Saloreá, P. (1938). *Une infirmière parle de son travail [A nurse talks about her work]*. *Ayuda Médica Internacional: Periódico del Servicio Sanitario Internacional de las Brigadas Internacionales*, 10. Russian State Archive of Socio-political History. Fond 545, Opis 3, File 737/38. http://sovdoc.rusarchives.ru/Final_s/KOMINT00836/DIR0007/IMG0034.JPG
- Santesmases, M. J., Cabré, M., & Ortiz, T. (2017). *Feminismos biográficos: Sportaciones desde la historia de la ciencia [Biographical feminisms: Contributions from the history of science]*. *Arenal*, 24(2), 379–404. <https://doi.org/10.30827/arenal.v24i2.6303>
- Sauvard, M. (n.d). *Clínica Militar n° 17, Vich, Comisariado de Guerra [Military Clinic No. 17 ic, War Commissariat]*. Russian State Archive of Socio-political History. Fond 545, Opis 3, File 708/29-30.
- Schiborowski, I., & Kochnowski, A. (2016). *Frauen und der spanische krieg 1936-1939: Eine biografische Dokumentation [Women and the Spanish War 1936-1939: A biographical documentary]*. Verlag am Park.
- Serna Alonso, J., & Pons Pons, A. (2000). *Cómo se escribe la microhistoria: Ensayo sobre Carlo Ginzburg [How to write microhistory: An essay about Carlo Ginzburg]*. Catedra.
- Silverstein Blanc, E (1992). *Wars I have seen*. Volcano Press.
- Terkel, S. (2015). *La guerra "buena": Una historia oral de la Segunda Guerra Mundial [The "good" war: An oral history of the Second World War]*. Capitán Swing.
- The Abraham Lincoln Brigade Archives. (n.d.). *Bell Hilda*. <https://alba-valb.org/volunteers/hilda-roberts/>
- Tuytens, S. (2019). *Las mamás belgas: La lucha de un grupo de enfermeras contra Franco y Hitler [The Belgian mums: The struggle of a group of nurses against Franco and Hitler]*. El Mono Libre.
- Un Falso Concepto [A False Concept]. (1938). *Orientación. Boletín del Comisariado de Guerra del Servicio Sanitario Internacional*, 1. Russian State Archive of Socio-political History. Fond 545, Opis 3, File 738/1. http://sovdoc.rusarchives.ru/Final_s/KOMINT00836/DIR0007/IMG0036.JPG
- Veiga, F. (1989). *La mística del ultranacionalismo: Historia de la Guardia de Hierro, Rumanía, 1919-1941 [The mystique of ultranationalism: The history of the Iron Guard, Romania, 1919-1941]*. Universidad Autónoma de Barcelona.
- De Vries, L. (2009). *España 1937: Memorias [Spain 1937: A memoire]* (2a. ed.). (C. A. Castro, Trad.). Universidad de Veracruz. <http://libros.uv.mx/index.php/UV/catalog/view/FI267/748/993-1>
- Weiner, R. (1971). Carta de Rose Weiner a Fredericka Martin [Letter from Rose Weiner to Fredericka Martin]. Tamiment Library & Wagner Laboral Archives. Abraham Lincoln Brigade Archives. Fredericka Martin Papers. Weiner, Rose: Correspondence and Questionnaire. ALBA.001, box 13, folder 29.
- Werner, A., & Hilbert, E. (2015). "Sie werden nicht durchkommen!": Deutsche an der Seite der Spanischen Republik und der sozialen revolution ["They will not pass!": Germans on the side of the Spanish Republic and the social revolution]. Verlag.
- Xaubert Vilanova, J. (2017). *La sanitat de les Brigades Internacionals: L'Hospital de Mataró [Healthcare in the International Brigades: Mataró Hospital]*. XXXIV Sessió d'Estudis Mataronins. Museu Arxiu de Santa Maria (pp. 255–273). Direcció de Cultura de l'Ajuntament de Mataró. Raco.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Sadurní-Bassols, C., Gallego-Caminero, G., & Galbany-Estragués, P. (2023). Fanny Bré in the Spanish Civil War (1936–1939): The meaning of nursing care in the international brigades. *Nursing Inquiry*, 30, e12559. <https://doi.org/10.1111/nin.12559>